LAF Chairs Meeting 19 February 2015
Item 4: Contributions from all
This note is collated and formatted by Carys Drew, NRW from submissions from LAF Chairs (or representative member of the LAF).  Please note that items are included as provided by their author.  
Brecon Beacons National Park LAF

Update from: Ian Mabberley, Chair

The new BBNP LAF met briefly for the first time in November 2104, with its first proper meeting taking place last week.   Items discussed at the recent meeting included a proposed Interreg funding bid called LAND, possible issues around the weekend working of Park Wardens, forthcoming access works and a short update on the Beacons Way. 

The LAND project is designed to make users of the countryside more aware that they are often on private land and that even open access land is usually part of the local farming infrastructure and to encourage the farming community to engage more widely with tourism.

Cessation of weekend working by Wardens is a potential issue as the Park Authority is looking into changing the terms of employment of various members of staff as part of cost saving exercises. 

Access work is taking place in a number of locations, particularly in the Black Mountains with funding from the Nature fund and Welsh Government sources. 

The LAF also discussed the status of paths such as the Beacons Way in respect of their receiving national trail status, but it was thought the criteria were too prescriptive for many parts, particularly in the west of the Park. 

Flintshire LAF

Update from: Jean Rosenfeld 
Following the termination of the previous LAF’s 3 year tenure on 16 January 2015, the new LAF held its inaugural meeting on 2 February 2015. It is pleasing to report that there are 3 new members, two of whom have a working experience in estate management (they also significantly reduce the average age of the members!). Their experience will complement that of the 12 members of the previous LAF who were reappointed, thus providing an even more balanced range of interests. A meeting on 23 February will elect chair and vice chair. Flintshire CC has reorganised its departments and the responsibility for coordination between Council staff and the LAF now falls within the directorate for planning and the environment. This may result in some modification in the working arrangements and collaboration between Council staff and the LAF; this will be discussed and agreed at the 23 February meeting. The new LAF also intends to explore ways to raise public awareness in its activities and further develop contacts with Community Councils.

Monmouthshire LAF 

Update from: Richard Davies, Chair

We have established joint working groups with Newport LAF and BBLAF to look at access protection and potential improvements resulting from the A465 dualling and the proposed M4 diversion.

The LAF supported the County’s proposal to use the bulk of this year’s ROWIP funding on minor bridge repairs and with the support of volunteers (as mentioned in the case studies report).

Members have received training to deal with Glastir applications where they include voluntary permissive access. One case has been dealt with and we feel confident to handle future work.

The LAF has supported the Council’s work to improve further the Monmouthshire section of the Wales Coast Path, including new surfacing at Blackrock.

We are currently looking carefully at potential projects by Treadlightly to improve condition and maintenance of Green Lanes.

The LAF provided comments and input to the Chair’s submission on the proposed Green Paper.

Newport LAF

Update from: Anne Underwood, Chair 
Working Together

The LAF has met to examine the proposals for the M4 relief road, and submitted its comments accordingly.  It is planned that a subgroup will meet with another from Monmouthshire LAF, which county shares the route, as the project develops.
Recent access developments in Newport have focused on the coastal area, particularly on improving equestrian access.  A subgroup was formed consisting of LAF members, the council’s countryside development officer, and local equestrians.  In recognition of the fact that routes extend into Monmouthshire and funding is shared between the authorities, a similar subgroup has been set up with Monmouthshire LAF members, the Council’s rights of way officer, and local users.

It is recognised by Newport LAF and the City Council that the development of these equestrian routes provides value as it additionally improves provision for walkers and cyclists.

Because the council’s countryside department is very minimally staffed, the LAF has also examined proposals to assist the service by using the knowledge and skills of members.  Suggestions being followed up include providing mediation and resolution for some types of disputes and the researching of “lost” rights of way.

Unfortunately, difficulties within the council have led to a number of recent LAF meetings being postponed. 

Vale of Glamorgan LAF
Update from: Frank Coleman, Chair 
· The VOG LAF meets four times a year, two of which are usually preceded by site visits. Meeting minutes are reported directly to the Council’s Cabinet. 
· Agenda conferences are held by the Chair and Vice with relevant officers before each LAF meeting to set the agenda. We have a good relationship with the Secretary, PROW team and others.
· Regular agenda items include reports on ROWIP, CAIP and PROW progress and issues.
· Workshops are held on appropriate topics e.g. the role and functioning of the LAF, PROW maintenance priorities, ROWIP priorities.
· Responses to consultations (eg. Active Travel, Local Development Plan) are usually formulated by the Chair, Vice and any interested member, and then circulated to all LAF members for comment prior to submission.
· Twice yearly surveys of PROW are undertaken by LAF members for performance indicators and monitoring. These are fed into the CAMS system. 
· The Chair and Vice are seconded to other relevant groups developed under the Rural Development Programme: a Rural Footpath Grant Committee and a group Promoting Walking in the Rural Vale. 
· A new intention is to set up a sub group to research and advise on appropriate measures for inclusion in Section 106 Agreements, starting with a briefing by the Council Officer responsible for S.106 negotiations.
· Issues currently concerning the LAF include trying to be more proactive, the impact of diminishing resources for maintaining and improving access, and ascertaining the actual influence of the LAF in terms of outcomes.  

Wrexham LAF
Update from: Tim Stratton
LAF reconstituted for next 3 years last week. A fall-off in membership, particularly those representing landowners rather than users. User representation outside the core walker and horse rider population not good - cyclists, canoeists, paragliders, climbers etc. Useful if representative bodies could encourage membership (via NAF?);
· Chair and vice-chair have met the council leader several times to seek greater councillor participation. The councillor present has represented 'Communities & Partnerships' but that responsible for 'Environment' has been indicated as Lead for the LAF (meetings not attended)

· There has been informal contact with Flintshire over linking the Offa's Dyke and Coastal paths through Wrexham and Flints - Wrexham RoW concerned over implicit dilution of maintenance budget;
· BHS proposed a route from the English border to Aberdaron which was supported by LAF but has not had a response from the Council;
· The backlog (from acceptance of paperwork by RoW) on DMMO's has improved from c. 20 years to c. 6 years. Anecdotally, it also takes 1 - 5 years to prepare evidence for submission to RoW/Planning Inspectorate. There are c. 5 submissions in preparation by the local bridleways group;
· Chair and vice-chair attended a work-group for the Clwydian AONB on whether the current ToR for National Parks and AONB's are still fit-for-purpose after 60 years. View that Clwydian AONB should be as a NP (managed with same objectives)

· Rumoured RoW budget cuts
· Some difficulty in reacting to Welsh Govt consultation papers, as monitoring this relies on the Chair/Vice Chair checking WG Website for relevant papers
· On-going concern over the maintenance (none) of Unclassified, Unsurfaced roads (4x4 damage)
· The LAF has presented to Wrexham Community Councils forum to try and improve membership/communication, but with no visible response (3 community councillors sit on the forum)
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